Hindolveston Parish Council


Clerk: Mrs Joanna Otte


tel 01328 822366

Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, Fakenham, NR21 0JN

e-mail: hindolvestonpc@googlemail.com
http://hindolvestonparishcouncil.norfolkparishes.gov.uk/ 

Present: Wayne Bowditch (Chair), Hazel Carter, Wayne Jolly, Trevor Leeder, Neil Lewis, 
Mary Walsh (Vice-Chair)
and: Steff Aquarone (County Cllr) and one member of the public
Meeting of the Parish Council on Thursday 17 September 2020 at 7.30 pm 

(in accordance with the Coronavirus Regulations this meeting was via Zoom)
Public Forum

Welcome from the Chair

· Members of the public may raise matters of concern and make comments in respect of the items on the Agenda before the Parish Council meeting opens.
· An allotment holder raised the following points for consideration by the Parish Council on item 11.

In recent months there have been a number of matters that have arisen which have involved the Parish Council in making decisions and taking actions in relation to the management of the allotments at Hindolveston. Regrettably one aspect that has been missing during the attention to the matters in question has been the absence of any dialogue or consultation with any of the allotment holders. Personally I find this to be unhelpful and unreasonable. Therefore, I have discussed the position with a majority of the allotment holders and there has been general agreement that there should be some form of arrangement to allow for issues, procedures etc to be discussed jointly and for the views of the allotment holders to be presented to the Parish Council. Accordingly I am writing to request that this matter is put before the Parish Council or you advise how the matter may be taken forward.

So what type of arrangement is considered appropriate? In my discussions there has been general agreement that the management responsibilities relating to the allotments should continue to exercised by the Parish Council and not devolved in any way to the allotment holders. However, in undertaking the responsibilities the Parish Council should have regard to any views of the allotment holders. In order for this to happen it is also felt that any arrangement should be kept simple and not involve large numbers of individuals. One suggestion is for two representatives of the allotments holders to liaise and meet, if necessary, with members of the Parish Council when matters arise. The Parish Council may, of course, have other possible ideas to put forward.

Please would you consider the above request and let me know how you intend to proceed. Should you have any queries please come back to me.
· Reports from District and County Councillors were circulated via email
MINUTES
1) Apologies from Chip Davison and Vincent FitzPatrick (District Cllr) were accepted.
2) Declarations of pecuniary interest in any of the agenda items listed below. None.
3) The Minutes of the previous meeting (16 July) were approved for the Chair to sign. 
4) Matters arising: progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting. None.
5) Highways
a) It was noted that the large number of HGV movements around the 9 and 10 September were transporting sludge to local fields. It was also pointed out that it is harvest time so there will be an increase in vehicle movements for corn, potatoes, straw and later sugar beet.
b) Items to report: overgrown hedge on Foulsham Road by the Old Chapel. The Clerk was asked to contact the owner.
6) Speed Management 

a) It was noted that a member of the public reported that SID does not appear to be moved as often as previously. A request was received for SID to be located on Melton Road as it has not been there for some time.
b) It was noted that the Speed Watch Team was now able to do the training (allowable despite the Rule of Six because it is police training work). A request from the Team Leader for the Parish Council to pay for the hire of a venue in Holt for the training 2 -3 hours at £11 per hour was considered. It was pointed out that there was no real need for a Speed Watch Team in the village since the Parish Council had a SID unit which monitors traffic 24 hours a day and it had not recorded excess speeding. It was noted that the Parish Council had not agreed to provide financial support to the Speed Watch Team and therefore would not pay for the hire of the venue in Holt. However it was agreed by the majority that as a compromise the Speed Watch Training could take place in the Millennium Pavilion free of charge. 
7) Planning 
a) Applications received from the District Council since the last meeting for consideration:
i) PF/20/1290: Alterations to attached garage including replacement roof with dormer to front and rooflights to form habitable space with roof at Seseme, 2 Church Lane. Link circulated. Responses from 5 councillors. No objection submitted 26 August.
ii) LA/20/1275: Internal and external alterations to facilitate demolition of existing courtyard barn and conversion and alteration of existing traditional single storey barn to form one dwelling at Barn At, Moores Farm, The Street. Link circulated. Responses from 5 councillors. No objection submitted 26 August.
iii) PF/20/1498: Removal of low grass bank fronting The Street and replacement with a brick wall at Crowsteps, The Street. Link circulated. Item considered at the meeting. No objection.
iv) PF/20/1277: Variation of Conditions 9 (Details of vehicular access, parking and turning areas), and 10 (Retention of 4.5m car parking area) and Removal of Condition 15 (Requirement to achieve energy efficiency to Code for Sustainable Homes Level 3 standard), of planning permission PF/10/1360 (Erection of 2 two-storey dwellings) to amend the development's parking arrangement at Dolston Depot, 57 The Street. Link circulated. Item considered at the meeting. Response submiited on 18 September: 
Hindolveston Parish Council objects to the application for the removal of Condition 15 (PF/10/1360. It believes that all new properties should reach or exceed the required standard of energy efficiency for Sustainable Homes.
Hindolveston has no objection to the variation of Condition 9 (PF/10/1360)
b) Decisions made by North Norfolk District Council: none
c) Appeals
i) To note that the District Council has received an appeal against its decision to refuse the application PO/19/1751: Erection of 2 no. dwellings with access (Outline application with all matters reserved other than access) at Land off The Street NR20 5AW. The Parish Council’s comments will be forwarded to the Planning Inspectorate by the District Council. The Planning Inspectorate DISMISSED APPEAL.
8) War Memorial

a) Wreath to be ordered as usual with a donation of £25 to the Poppy Appeal.
b) Thanks to Dave for maintaining the War Memorial area. It was agreed that the Chair should ask Dave if he would like to lay the wreath on Remembrance Sunday.

c) It was noted that it was allowed for a group of up to 30 to mark Remembrance Sunday outside (with social distancing in place) although no singing was permitted. It was agreed that the Vice-Chair would ask Nick Parsons if he would be able to play the Last Post at a suitable distance to make the event.

9) Replica dedication stones for Methodist Chapel
a) Four replica plaques and one explanatory plaque are ready for mounting and fixing to the railings adjacent to the Methodist Chapel at the Village Hall. Work in progress.
10) Annual Inspection of Assets 

a) Inspection carried out on 17 August (including grazing allotments). Issues raised: 

i) Gate to playing field – damaged (to be repaired): work in progress
ii) Defibrillator not working properly– replacement in situ.
iii) Ivy on bus shelter: Neil to cut back.
11) Allotments
a) It was noted that new tenancy agreements had been sent out along with the invoices for annual rent.

b) Clean up: The broken glass has been removed, but the old wood was still on one allotment (left over from previous tenant). The Parish Council agreed to help the new tenant to have the rubbish removed and if this was not possible to provide a dispensation from the new clause about incinerators and help to burn the rubbish on a bonfire.
c) To consider what action to take in respect of the laurel hedge on the left of the access track, to prevent it encroaching on the track. It was decided to revisit this on the next
d) Suggestion from allotment holders to set up an allotment group with a representative/s to liaise with the Parish Council. It was agreed that this was a good idea. The Clerk was asked to inform the tenants about the suggestion and that they could nominate two of allotment tenants to represent them to the Parish Council and to be present when the annual inspection takes place. However allotment tenants would also be able to contact the Clerk to raise matters of concern.
12) Financial Business
a) Accounts: balances on bank statements as at 28 August 2020

	Business Bonus 
	6,403.96 

	Business Premium
	114.42 

	Community A/C 
	6,222.46 


b) Receipts: none
c) Regular payments since previous statement

	date
	payee
	DD or SO
	Details
	Amount

	July, August
	E.ON
	DD
	non-metered supply
	101.42

	July, August
	CGM
	DD
	grounds maintenance
	626.94

	July, August
	salary and on costs
	SOs
	salary and on costs
	687.04


d) Payments for approval:

	Payee
	cheque no
	£    p

	Tesco Voucher (Covid-19 Hardship grants)
	100893
	£30.00

	Joanna Otte (expenses)
	100894
	£69.46

	R Hubbard (graveyard) August and September
	100895
	£280.00

	British Legion Poppy Appeal (donation for wreath
	100896
	£25.00

	Aldi Voucher (Covid-19 Hardship grants)
	100897
	£40.00


e) Salary and on costs. On 24 August, the National Joint Council for Local Government Services (NJC) announced that an agreement was reached between the National Employers and the NJC Trade Union Side on the new pay scales for 2020-21 to be implemented from 1 April 2020. (Hourly rate has increased from £12.89 to £13.21).
The standing order instruction to Barclays to reflect the changes including the backdated increases for April to August in the payments for September was approved for signing. 

13) Annual Return

a) External Auditors found an error on the Certificate of Exemption – the annual gross income was recorded incorrectly. The correct figure of £24,276 was added to the Certificate, signed by both the Clerk and the Chair, resubmitted to the Auditors and uploaded to the website.
14) Pocket Parks Plus – wildflower and picnic area on the Recreation Ground

a) Picnic tables have been delivered. They are on the playing field. It is advised that they are constructed in situ as they are very heavy.

b) Planting of wildflower beds (and tree to be arranged)
i) Quotes 
(1) CGM: £1,747.52 + VAT: to apply herbicide to bare soil, rotorvate entire area, create 3 wild areas, turf rest of area

(2) EPS: £2,168 + VAT: To spray off all vegetation then rotavate an area approximately 380Sqm all stones/vegetation will be removed from site correctly. Then rake and level complete area followed by supplying and laying approximately 380 new rolls of turf, all turf will be knitted together and compacted using boards. £2168 + V A T (OPTION TO SEED AREA= £ 990+ V A T    
(3) Natural Garden – quote not sent.
It was agreed to use CGM. The Vice-Chair would liaise with them and the owners of the Barn about the tree.
15) Recreation Ground and Pavilion
a) Double gate to playing field damaged at the beginning of August. Work in progress to repair.
b) Pavilion
i) Cleaning: 
(1) It was agreed to continue to pay the cleaner the regular amount each month.
(2) It was noted that a new cleaning regime would have to be put in place prior to re-opening.
(3) Window cleaning. It was suggested that the windows would need replacing in due course. 
(4) Cleaning cutlery, plates and cups in a dishwasher (new cutlery tray was required). It was decided to make the kitchen unavailable at present.
(5) The carpet tiles in the pavilion need to be cleaned or changed as they have stains and ground in dirt which a Hoover will not pick up also one of the chairs seat is split showing the foam. 
(6) The benches outside need some attention. It was suggested that a special cleaning spray could be used. The Vice-Chair would investigate.
ii) Quotes for electrical work:

(1) E.I.C.R: 

	Supply and install 2no RCBO circuit breaker boards with surge protection device
	£780.00

	Supply and install new Smoke and Heat Protection (kitchen)
	£325.00

	Replace Emergency Light fittings
	£420.00

	Supply and install 3no Extract Fans in toilets
	£240.00


(2) Wyer Electrical Services:

	Supply and install RCD protection and miniature breakers to all outgoing circuits + testing and inspection
	£795.00

	Supply and install Smoke (x4) / Heat detection (x1)
	£350.00

	Supply and install Emergency Lighting
	£600.00

	Supply and install 3no Extract Fans in toilets
	£240.00


Further information was required which W Jolly would seek to get prior to a decision being taken.
c) Financial Business
i) Receipts since previous statement: none.

ii) Regular payments since last statement: E.ON £36.00; 

iii) Balances as at 4 September: current a/c £1,292.78 savings a/c £10,970.49.

iv) Payments for approval:

	Payee
	cheque no
	£    p

	Play Safety Ltd (annual playground inspection)
	101057
	103.20

	J Jackson (for cutting the sycamore tree)
	101058
	80.00

	Lisa Chapman (cleaning)
	101059
	40.00


16) Response to Corona virus crisis
a) The Parish Council successfully applied for a grant from Norfolk Community Foundation for £1,000 to support village efforts to assistance those in need due to the pandemic and associated self-isolation, shielding etc. 
b) It was agreed to makes grants of £40 each of Tesco vouchers to seven families (leaving £720 for further grants). A couple of enquiries were made following the leaflet drop about Covid-19 Hardship grants. One application was received and a grant of Tesco voucher was made. A second application had been received and the applicants would be given the choice of Aldi or Tesco vouchers.
17) Street lighting: nothing to report.
18) Communication with the Community: unfortunately it is not possible to use the school photocopier at present due to social distancing / bubbles guidelines. It was suggested that another way of copying could be found.
19) Correspondence (if any) – circulated as usual via email
a) The Clerk was asked to tell CGM that the Parish Council is pleased with the good job they are doing at the Recreation Ground.
20) Items for report or for the next agenda.
21) Next Meeting at 7.30pm on Thurs 15 October 2020 via Zoom
Meeting closed at 8.50 pm
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Signed: ……………………..…………




Date ………………….……

Chair


